Federal Language Policy Gains Momentum

by Timothy Perry

Washington, D.C.—Attorneys at the Justice Department say that a policy concerning the range of languages used by the federal government in its interactions with the public is gaining momentum. The policy, first promulgated by executive order in August 2000, requires all federally funded agencies and firms to accommodate “limited English proficient” (LEP) individuals in languages they can readily understand. 

For example, under the policy a Department of Motor Vehicles in Miami would likely have to make driving tests available in Haitian Creole. Medicaid doctors across the country would be prohibited from turning away patients because they do not speak English; rather, the clinics will have to pay for translation services. 

The policy raised concern earlier this year among some Congressional Republicans, who fear it would generate burdensome costs. In May, Representative Ernest Istook (R-OK) criticized the order as “a formula for confusions, expense and resentment,” one that “would require a new mountain of red tape, which promises to be taller than the Tower of Babel.” The English-only lobby English First joined with Istook in pressuring the Bush Administration to rescind the original Clinton order, and Representative Bob Stump (R-AZ) introduced a bill that would have reversed the policy legislatively. In February, the American Medical Association (AMA) wrote a letter to Secretary of Health and Human Services Tommy Thompson, complaining that the policy would force doctors to hire expensive translation services.

The American Civil Liberties Union and National Immigration Law Center, meanwhile, praised the Clinton order as a necessary safeguard for the civil rights of non-English speakers. In a letter dated June 20th and signed by one hundred other state and national advocacy groups, they urged President Bush not to reverse the policy and to oppose the lobbying efforts of the AMA and Representative Stump’s bill.

Reacting to the issue, Bush Administration officials said they do not intend to rescind the order, but may “review” it nonetheless. This led the Department of Justice to move cautiously with enforcement, pending possible revisions by the new administration.


But now that the Senate has confirmed Ralph C. Boyd as the Assistant Attorney General for Civil Rights, and as long as the White House remains mute on the issue, attorneys in the division say they are taking it as a signal to resume full enforcement of the LEP policy. “I expect we’ll be moving ahead with this soon,” said one DOJ contact on condition of anonymity. “We see Boyd as a real straight shooter.”

In the coming months, the DOJ expects to help all federal agencies complete specific in-house guidelines for implementing the LEP policy, and to hold outreach meetings informing LEP individuals of their rights under the policy. A particular challenge, DOJ attorneys predict, will be adjusting for the costs of the LEP policy in next fiscal year’s budget.


Language-interested groups in Washington view the policy as having the potential to encourage greater tolerance among Americans of languages other than English and more respect for the minority groups who speak them.

